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THE LAND OF THE FRE

By Deborah Murray

Whether they were gath-
ering at the Hawaii State
Veterans Cemetery, the Na-
tional Memorial Cemetery of
the Pacific, the Waikiki War
Memorial Natatorium or the
Eternal Flame, veterans
showed up in full-force for
Memorial Day observances
to visit grave sites in honor of
comrades who died serving
their country.

At the Natatorium Sun-
day, May 26, a group that
included some World War I
veterans well in their 90s,
gathered to pay tribute to
soldierswhodied in this war.
The guest speaker for the

event was Brig. Gen. Irwin
Cockett.

On Sundayevening, atthe
Memorial Day Eve Candle-
light Ceremony at Punch-
bowl, sponsored by the Viet-
nam Veterans Post 10583 of
the Veterans of Foreign
Wars a crowd heard guest
speaker Lt. Col. (retired)
Orson Swindle.

By tradition many Viet-
nam veterans traveled to the
ceremony in a motorcycle
convoy.

The highlight of the pro-
gram was a helicopterflyover
reminiscentof those thatflew
over Vietnam to drop sup-
plies or pick-up troopstotake

S Class. Wayne T. Iha
E AND THE HOME OF THE BRAVE--(L to R) Gov.
Benjamin J. Cayetano, U.S. Representative Neil Abercrombie, Admiral Joseph
W. Prueher, commander in chief U.S. Pacific; Maj. Gen. Edward V. Richardson,
state adjutant general, his wife Celila; and Walter Ozawa, Office of Veterans
Services director; stand at attention for the playing of the National Anthem.

Memorial Day across Hawaii

themtoanotherlocation. The
UH-60 Blackhawk Helicop-
ter was flown by the U.S.
Army’s Company C, 2nd Bat-
talion, 25th Aviation Regi-
ment.

Carswell Ross, veterans
service coordinator for the
Office of Veterans Services
(OVS) said that the flyover
brought back memories for
many of the veterans in at-
tendance who had experi-
enced Vietnam firsthand.

On Monday morning, a
large crowd gathered at the
National Memorial Cemetery
ofthe Pacific at Punchbowl to
hear Mayor Jermery Harris
emphasize, “Each day we

must never forget the price of
freedom.”

The Hawaii Air National
Guard conducted a Missing-
man Flyover for this cer-
emony.

The Hawaii State Veter-
ans Cemetery was decorated
with flags and flower leis for
Memorial Day with the help
of local girl scouts.

At 1:30 p.m. Monday, May
27, a record crowd attended
the Governor’s Memorial Day
Ceremony at HSVC,
Kaneohe, hosted by Gov. Ben-
jamindJ.Cayetano. Thecrowd
heard opening remarks from
Walter M. Ozawa, director,
OVS, and a welcome address
from Maj. Gen. Edward V.
Richardson, state adjutant
general.

Cayetano, the keynote
speaker for the event,
stressed, “It is fitting that we
remember those wholeft their
homes and loved ones and
defended liberty at the cost of
their very lives. Their sacri-
fices should never be forgot-
ten.”

The ceremony also fea-
tured appearances from Ad-
miral Joseph W. Prueher,
commander in chief, U.S. Pa-
cificand U.S. Representative
Neil Abercrombie , a guest
speaker.

The music for the occa-
sion was provided by the
Hawaii Army National
Guard’s 111th Army
Band.

Veterans’ Day ceremo-
nies were also held on the
islands of Hawaii, Kauai

(continued on page 7)
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By Deborah M. Sanders Murray

It has been about 5 months since
Walter M. Ozawa, was appointed
as the director of the Office of
Veterans Services. The 28-year
member of the U.S. Army Reserve
says that he is doing what comes
naturally for him: looking out for
the needs of his comrades.

His comrades are the estimated
120,000 veterans whoreside in Ha-
waii.

“I see my role as providing a
stronger link between our veter-
ans and the Department of Veter-
ans Affairs (VA) so they (veterans)
receive the quality of services and
benefits they rightfully deserve,”
said Ozawa.

Ozawa replaced Robert C.
Viduya, as OVS’ director, Feb 1.

Prior to going to the OVS, Ozawa

Meet Walter Ozawa:
director of the Office
of Veterans Services

was the deputy director for admin-
istration for the Department of
Public Safety (DPS), and formerly
served as the director of the De-
partment of Parks and Recreation
for the City and County of Hono-
lulu. As deputy director of admin-
istration for DPS he was respon-
sible for overseeing the adminis-
trative functions of one of the larg-
est state agencies, with an annual
budget of about $100 million and
supervising about 2,200 employ-
ees.

I’'m excited and honored to serve
as director of the Office of Veter-
ans Services (OVS). I know that I
will be fully-challenged in filling
this position after Bob Viduya’s
great work, and that of Larry Lee
before him.

He spent his first few monthsin
office visiting with the veterans’
councils on the Big Island of Ha-
waii, Maui and Kauai.

“I’'m trying to get out there and
learn as quickly as possible,” he
said adding that the purpose of his
visits with the Veterans Councils

OZAWA AT WORK-
-Walter M. Ozawa s
facing many
challenges as
director of the
Office of Veterans
Services. He
replaced Robert C.
Viduya, who is
currently working
as the deputy
director of the
Department of
Public Safety.

on each island is to determine the
veterans’ needs.”

OVS provides a vital link be-
tween the VA and the individual
veteran.

“We provide: advocacy, informa-
tion and referral services to veter-
ans, National Guard, Reservists,
and their families; link our clients
with appropriate federal, State and
community agencies, represent
veterans at VA appeal hearings;
counsel about available benefits;
provide outreach and network ser-
vices to veterans; expedite claims
for financially disadvantaged and
homeless veterans; obtain State
documents at no charge; and work
with veterans to obtain State or
federal health care,” he said.

Some major issues facing veter-
ans in Hawaii are the quality of
services (health-care and long-
term care options) available for its
aging veteran population; in the
midst of budget cuts, the future
maintenance of the Hawaii State
Veterans Cemetery; and develop-
ing a plan of action to maintain
the State’s 49 monument sites,
which are not on federal land.

“The condition of our monu-
ments reflect how we honor our
veterans,” Ozawa said.

Working under the direction of
Maj. Gen. Edward V. Richardson,
state adjutant general, Ozawa is
tasked with serving as an advo-
cate who monitors federal and state
programs to make sure that veter-
ans are receiving the benefits that
they are entitled.

“I'm really excited about this
work, so many of my friends are
veterans. You have served our na-
tion well. The Office of Veterans
Services was created by the State
of Hawaii in recognition of your
service, and to ensure that our
nation answers your call, just as
you answered its call, willingly and
honorably,” he stressed.
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DACOWITS focuses on key issues related
to military readiness and quality of life

By Deborah M. Sanders Murray

It has been two years since Jackie
Young was selgcted as a member of the
Defense Advisory Committee on Women
in the Services (DACOWITS).

Since then, she has traveled across
the United States and to several foreign
countries to discuss issues related to
sexual harassment, the employment of
women veterans and quality of life is-
sues related to women veterans.

As a member of DACOWITS she
works closely with the Assistant Secre-

tary of Defense for Force Management Policy to provide
advice and recommendations on matters and policies re-
lated to women in the Armed Forces.

Young, who recently spoke at the State’s Advisory Board
on Veterans Services board meeting, stressed that since
women are an integral part of U.S. military deployments,
when women experience obstacles such as sexual harass-
ment military readiness suffers.

“Such issues are barriers to military readiness,” she said.

The vision of DACOWITS is to foster a climate that
results in the full utilization of women’s talents and abili-
ties; emphasizing the contributions that qualified and
committed women bring to readiness; and continuously

Young

improving the committee procedures so that it may provide
relevant, resourceful, and realistic recommendations to
U.S. Defense Secretary William F. Perry.

The committee’s 1996 goals include: 1.) Vigorously sup-
porting and implementing the current law and policy that
requires equal treatment of women in the military. This
includes pressing for change when prejudicial behavior, to
include negative comments in the workplace about the role
and presence of women in the military, adversely affects
the full utilization of women; 2.) Developing baseline data
as abenchmark to measure and monitor career progression
and retention of women in the military, specifically those
career fields newly opened since 1993. In conjunction with
the ongoing data collection and analysis, the committee
hopes to lay the groundwork for opening additional career
fields presently closed to women; 3.) Work with DOD to
ensure that active steps are taken to address the overall
persistent problems with women's uniforms, from the de-
sign phase to distribution; and lastly, they want to increase
the number and maximize the effectiveness of the
committee's installation visits to ensure accurate and fo-
cused recommendations to the Secretary of Defense.

Individuals interested in suggesting topics for
DACOWITS to address can send correspondence to: OASD
(FMP) DACOWITS, Room 3D769, 4000 Defense Pentagon,
Washington, D.C. 20301-4000

Purple Heart vets honor local heroes

By Deborah M.S. Murray
Veterans who once earned
the Purple Heart for being
wounded in the line of fire,
took time to pay their respects
tofourheroesin thefields of fire
fighting and law enforcement.
Bob C. Freitas, com-
mander of the Military Order
of the Purple Heart, Inc.
(MOPH), honored Peter A.
Crown, Honolulu Fire De-
partment; Bryant B.O. Bayne

IN HONOR OF HER
FATHER--Kelly Ann
Kahakai received a
citation from Bob C.
Freitas, commander of
the Military Order of the
Purple Heart, in honorof
her father, Tate D.
Kahakai, one of the
Honolulu Police officers
who died in a helicopter
crash, July 21, 1995.

and Tate D. Kahakai, Hono-
luluPolice Department, post-
humously, for heroic acts ex-
emplified when searchingfor
alosthikernear Sacred Falls.
The three men died July 21,
1995, when their helicopter
crashed during the search
and rescue mission.

Peter A. Crown’s citation

was accepted by his widow,
Lori Crown, of Bakersfield,
Calif. The widow of Bryant
Bayne, Renise Bayne, at-
tended the luncheon to ac-
cept his award and the
daughter of Tate Kahakai,
Kelly Ann Kahakai, received
the award from Freitas on
behalf of her father.

Hawaii County Police Of-
ficer Jason Y. Shinoda, who
was injured while riskinghis
life during a stand-off with a
Hawaii County manwasalso
cited. He was honored for
bravery shown when trying
to disarm a man with a rifle.
Officer Shinoda was shot in
the back when he tried to

take the rifle away. The sus-
pect was shot when other of-
ficers intervened.

The idea for the ceremony
came about after Freitas
heard about the crash in
which Bayne, Crown and
Kahakai died and brought
up the idea to honor them to
MOPH members.
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Meet the Advisory Board on Veterans Services

By Deborah M. Sanders Murray

The Advisory Board on Veterans Ser-
vices meets on the first Friday of each
month to discuss issues related to the
state’s 120,000 veterans. The advisory
board consists of seven official mem-
bers and five ex-officio members. The
membersare Shirley R. Farineau, Alfred
Los Banos, Louis Kaoiwi, Toy Grice,
Edward M. Kawamura, Roger
Evangelista and the newest member
Dania S. Krawac; and five ex-officio
members: Maj. Gen. Edward V. Rich-
ardson, state adjutant general; Ernie
Acopan, of the Department of Human
Services; Barry Raff, Department of
Veterans Affairs; Dayton Nakanelua,
Department of Labor & Industrial Re-
lations; and Morris Tokushi, Depart-
ment of Health.

Retired Air Force
Lt. Col. Shirley R.
Farineau, serves
as the chair of the
advisoryboard. She
received a four-year
gubernatorial ap-
pointment in June

1993. Most recently
she served as the
Public Information

Officer for the State Department of Ac-
counting and General Services.

Farineau served 23 yearsin the Air
Force as a personnel and public affairs
officer. She recently received her ac-
creditation in public relations from the
Public Relations Society of America,
and currently does freelance and con-
sulting work in the field.

Her term expires in June 1997.

Alfred S. Los Banos has been a
member of the board since July 1989.
He is known statewide and nationwide

Farineau

as an advocate for
veterans. In 1994,
President Clinton
appointed himtothe
American Battle
Monuments Com-
mission (ABMC).

A combat-
wounded veteran,
Los Banos served in
the Pacific Theatre during World War
II, from 1944-46. He served with the
5th Regimental Combat Team from
1948 to 1951, during the Korean Con-
flict.

He was awarded the Bronze Star,
the Purple Heart and two Combat In-
fantry Badges.

Heisthe founder
of the local chapter
of Military Order of
the Purple Heart.
His term on the ad-
visoryboard expires
in July 1997.

Louis Kaoiwiis
serving his second
termontheadvisory
board.

He recently retired as an adult correc-
tions officer with the Kulani Correctional
Facility in Hilo, Hawatii.

The Hilo native is very active in the
veteran community. He is the former
commander of Disabled American Vet-
erans, Department of Hawaii, and the
American Legion, Post 3. A former
veteran, he served with the U.S. Army
Reserve, 100th Battalion, 442 Infantry.

While all issues affecting Hawaii’s
veterans concern Kaoiwi, he had been
especially concerned about the Depart-
ment of Veterans Affairs (VA) former

Los Banos

Kaoiwi

plans to move its local adjudication
branch to offices onthe mainland. “This
move would have had a greatimpact on
neighbor island veterans,” Kaoiwi said
explaining that veterans would only
have a half day to call to handle VA
business because of time differences in
Hawaii and mainland time zones. Be-
cause of local opposition, the VA de-

cided to change its
plans keeping
Hawaii’s adjudica-
tion divisioninplace.
His term on the
board expires in
June 1997.

Toy Grice, who
has lived in Hawaii
for almost 30 years,
have been dealing

with veterans issues for most of his
professional life. Grice is an Air Force
retiree, who most recently retired from
the Department of Veterans Affairs
(VA), Honolulu office, wherehe worked
as veterans services chief. He was em-
ployed with the VA for 20 years.
“I'’have been working with veterans
and veterans-related programs for all
of my adult life and
have a good insight
of services and ben-
efits for veterans.”
His term expires in
June 1999.
Edward M.
Kawamurais are-
tired U.S. Army
veteranandthe cur-
rent president ofhis
family business, M. Kawamura Farm
Enterprises, Inc., and served in the

Grice

Kawamura

islands.

Goals of the Advisory Board on Veterans Services:
*To support the efforts for the Spark M. Matsunaga Veterans Affairs Medical Center to become a reality.
*To work closer with appropriate state agencies to establish veterans’ long-term care facilities on the neighbor

*To support efforts to enhance the services of the primary care clinics and vet centers throughout the state.

*To make a concerted effort to reach out more to women veterans, estimated at 3,000 statewide.

*To instill more public awareness of the State Advisory Board on Veterans Services and its purpose of serving
the interests of the more that 120,000 veterans statewide.
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Capt. Charles J. Anthony

GROUNDBREAKING
AND BLESSINGHELD
AT LANAI
CEMETERY--State
Adjutant General Maj.
General Edward V.
Richardson joins (left
to right) Sol Kaopuiki,
Henry Oliva, Robert
Donovan and Sol
Kaho’ohalahala to
turn over the first soil
for the construction of
the Lanai Veterans
Cemetery, May 17.
Constructionbeganon
the project in July. It
is expected to provide
sufficient capacity for
at least 20 years.

Army with the 4th All-Hawaiian Com-
pany. He was active in the veteran’s
community during his tenure as State
Commander of Disabled American Vet-

erans, Depart-

ment of Hawaii.
He is also the
president of the
Kauai Veterans
Council. He was
appointed to the
board in June
1995. His term ex-
pires in July 1999.

Evangelista

Roger Evangelista is a veteran
who served in the U.S. Air Force.

An employee of Hawaiian Telephone,
he is very active in the veteran commu-
nity.

He has held numerous positions asa
member of the Maui County Chapter of
the Disabled American Veterans, and
currently serves as the organization’s
commander. He was appointed to the
board inJune 1995. His term expires in
the year 2000.

The newest member of the board is
Dania S. Krawee, Vietnam era veter-

an who served in
the U.S. Navy. She
replaces Judith
Worobe, a nurse
and formerveteran
who served on the
advisory board for
seven years.
During a recent
election Farineau
was selected to

Krawec

serve anotherterm aschair of theboard.
The new vice-chair is Grice. He suc-
ceeds Kaoiwi.

Deborah M. Sanders Murray

FROM HOMELESS TO
ENTREPREUNER--Mitch
Skaggerberg, a Vietnam
veteran, (with plaque), poses
with Senators (I to r) Cal
Kawamoto;Joe Tanaka; Roz
Baker; and Avery Chumbley
and Shirley Farineau, OVS
advisory board chair; and
Carswell Ross, OVS services
coordinator (with leis).
Skaggerberg was selected
Hawaii’s first Department of
Veterans’ Affairs (VA)
disabled veteran of the year.
The OVS played a role in his
recovery.
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Q&A:

Department of Veterans Affairs

Are any veterans still
entitled to receive educa-
tional paymentsunderthe
Vietnam era GI Bill?

No, not under that author-
ity, known as Chapter 34.
However, some veteransfrom
that period may be eligible
for the Montgomery GI Bill.

Iama Gulf-deployed re-
servist who was in good
health when I came to the
VA a year ago for the spe-
cial health examination.
Now, I am starting to feel
joint pain and tiredness,
but, I feel like I've missed
the opportunity to have
these symptoms consid-
ered under the Persian
Gulf Registry program?

VA welcomes past regis-
trants to return for a follow-
up registry health examina-
tion under the special pro-
gram if their health changes
or new concerns arise. Fur-
ther, the registry database is
updated by the VA health-
care provider when a new di-
agnosis is made. In addition,
if you subsequently receive
care outside the VA and a
non-VA physician makesadi-
agnosis, please ask him or
her to send aletter to thelocal
VA medical center’s
“veterans’s registry physi-
cian” so that this information
can be reviewed and added,
as necessary, to the VA data-
base.

For more information, contact
any DVA office. In Honolulu, call
566-1000 or 1 (800) 827-1000 or
write: VA Medical and Regional
Office, P.O. Box 50188, Honolulu,
HI 96850.

Volunteers needed to keep
war memorials maintained

The Korean and Vietnam Memo-
rials on the ewa side of the State
Capitol need volunteers to keep the
monuments clean and maintained.
Groups of at least four individuals
are needed to work a month of
Thursdays from 8:30 to 11 a.m.

To assist the effort the Office of
Veterans Services is providing ma-
terials, training and parking
passes.

For more information, contact
Carswell Ross at 5§87-3000.

VA clinic offers extended

hours for veterans services

The Department of Veterans Af-
fairs (VA) has extended its hours to
8p.m. every Tuesday to better meet
the needs of veterans who cannot
use the VA’s services during the
normal working hours.

Veterans interested in using the
clinic during extended hours on
Tuesday should call for an appoint-
ment.

For appointments at the Medical
Clinic call 566-1598; Mental Health,
566-1412; PTSD Clinic, 566-1555;
and the Benefits Counselors, 566-
1000.

The federal building parking lot
will be open for your use while vis-
iting the VA’s extended hours clinic
from 4:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. En-
trance to the parking lot will be
through the Punchbowl and
Halekauwila streets. The handicap
ramp on Punchbowl street will be
open for easy access to the Lanai
and entry into the building.

Calling All Cam Ranh Bay

Vietnam Vets

(Editors note: I received the following
letter from Vance Fowler, of Salem, Oregon.
I hope someone out there can assist him, --
dmsm)

I've been working for about three
years on a project to honor a former

veteran who spent three years in Viet-
nam. Pm trying to locate a photo-
graph of a cave that was converted
into a drinking bar and entertain-
ment establishment for the military
and civilians at a military complex at
Cam Ranh Bay, Vietnam. It was lo-
cated on the south end of the penin-
sula among large boulders and was
wired, plumbed, and had a bar built
into it with volleyball nets and bar-
becues outside for rest and relaxation.
My friend has spent untold hours
reflecting on the nostalgic memories
associated with this bar that was
called the “Grotto.” I suppose around
a quarter of a million veterans passed
through there, so someone must have
taken a picture of it. I will pay $50 for
the photograph. For more informa-
tion write him at: Vance Fowler, 4090
Brush College Road, N.W., Salem,
OR 97304, or call him toll-free, 1-
800-298-8506.

Attention Combat Vietnam

Veterans

Vietnam combat veterans are
needed to participate in a federally-
funded research project investigat-
ing the psychological effects of com-
bat. Researchers are seeking Viet-
nam veterans whose primary ethnic
background is Filipino or Japanese.
Paid participation involves 3-4 hours
of private interviews and the filling
out of questionnaires.

For additional information, call
566-1934 for a telephone screening
and to set-up an appointment.

Adjudication division at
Honolulu VA will remain on
Oahu

The Honolulu Veterans Adminis-
tration (VA) Adjudication Division
will remain in Honolulu, largely be-
cause of the support of Hawaii veter-
ans who fought moving the office to
Salt Lake City, Utah and Phoenix,
Arizona.
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Continued-- from page 1

and Maui.

The ceremony on the
island of Hawaii was held
at the Hawaii County
Veterans’s Cemetery, in
Hilo. It was sponsored by
the American Legion Hilo
Post #3 and Auxiliary
Unit #3. The keynote ad-
dress was given by Lt. Col.
Lloyd Mues of Pohakuloa
Training Area (PTA).

On Kauai, services
were held at Kauai Vet-
erans’ Cemetery in Hana-
pepe, Sunday, May 26.

Members of the Hawaii
Air National Guard’s
154th Air Control Squad-
ron provided the 21-gun
salute at the event spon-
sored by the Kauai Veter-
ans Council.

On Maui, the Maui
American’s of Japanese
Ancestry (AJA), Inc., and
the Maui County Veter-
ans Council sponsored a
Memorial Day Service at

Memoial

Makawao Veterans Cem-
etery, Monday, May 27.
This ceremony included
participation from nu-
merous veterans’ organi-
zations with Senator
Daniel Inouye delivering
the keynote address.

Sgl; Lance M. Kamisugi

Retired Brig. Gen. Irwin Cockett speaks tothe crowd
at the Memorial Day ceremony held at the Waikiki
Natatorium World War I Memorial, May 26. The
ceremony was sponsored by the Friends of the

Natatorium.

Day scenes

Walter Ozawa,
Office of Veterans
Services (0VS)
director and Ed
Kawamura, a
member of the
Advisory Board on
Veteran’s Services
and president of
the Kauai Veterans
Council, arejoined
by Kauai veterans’
to present a
memorial wreath
during a Memorial
Day ceremony.

Deborah M.Sanders Murray

MISSING MAN FLYOVER--F-15s from the Hawaii
AirNational Guard’s 199th Fighter Squadron perform
the Missing Man Flyover during the Mayor’s
Memorial Day Service at the National Memorial
Cemetery of the Pacific at Punchbowl, May 27.



Hawaii Veteran < Spring-Summer 1996

August 9, Friday
Advisory Board on Veterans Services monthly meeting,
9 a.m., 919 Ala Monana Blvd. The meeting is held in the
conference room on the first floor, room 103. Meetings are
held monthly on the first Friday.

August 16, Friday
Admission Day, state holiday

August 17, Saturday

Oahu Veterans’Council meets 9 a.m. at the Fleet Reserve
Association Building, 891 Valkenburgh Street. The council
meets monthly on the third Saturday .

August 24, Saturday

Veterans’ March in Washington, sponsored by BRAVO. For
additional information contact John H. Rogers Jr., at (808)
621-2412.

September 2, Monday
Labor Day, state and federal holiday.

September 20-21

A Korean War veterans reunion on the island of Kauai. The
event will be held at the Kauai Coconut Beach Resort, Coconut
Plantation. For more information contact Bob Hamakawa (Ho-
nolulu) (808) 734-4005, Louis Baldovi (Kaneohe)

(808) 247-0747, or Royce Ebesu (Kauai) (808) 822-4341.

September 27-29

The 7th Annual Old Soldiers Reunion, “Na Koa lkaika 'O
Monterey”, will be held in at the Monterey Beach Hotel. For
additional information contact Jim Suzuki, (408) 384-8493.

October 14, Monday
Discoverers’ Day, federal holiday.

November 5, Tuesday
Election Day, state holiday

If you have a story idea or want to list an event for veterans in the Hawaii
Veteran, please forward the information to the State Department of Defense
Public Affairs Office, 733-4236 (fax), or call 7334241. The submission
deadline for the Fall *96 (September 13) issue is Aug. 31.
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